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14 March 2003

Dr Kathleen Dermody

Secretary

Senate Economics Legislation Committee

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA ACT 2600

Economics.sen@aph.gov.au

Dear Dr Dermody,

Energy Grants (Credits) Scheme Bill 2003 and the Energy Grants (Credits) Scheme (Consequential Amendments) Bill 

Thank you for your letter of 6 March advising us of the inquiry into the above Bills. 

Specific Provisions

In addressing the specific provisions of the Bills as identified in your letter, the ATA wishes to make the following points:

· The ATA supports the Bills which meet the Government’s commitments to maintain benefits for Diesel and Alternative Fuels Grants Schemes (DAFGS) recipients by replicating the existing entitlement provisions of the DAFGS Act and its regulations in the Energy Grants (Credits) Scheme (EGCS). We do not seek any amendment to the Bills. 

· The issues addressed by amending the eligibility criteria for the existing schemes are supported, as there has been unnecessary complication introduced into the administration of the DAFGS by the public roads requirement and rules surrounding the use of fuel in ancillary motors and stationary vehicles.

· We believe the aim of addressing the current administrative inconsistencies between the schemes is important, as there will be a common energy grants claim form for both on and off road credits and the same requirements for the point of claim are essential. We agree with adopting a common criterion for on-road and off-road credits of basing claims on prospective use, whilst maintaining records to substantiate that use.

More generally, the ATA wishes to highlight the enormous benefits for the prosperity of the Australian community which will be continued by on-going energy grants.

Background

Importantly, the move to an Energy Grants (Credits) Scheme is a further evolution of the micro-economic reform process which was initiated by the Hawke Government, formalised by the Special Premiers’ Conferences and carried forward by the Keating and current Howard Governments. This process resulted in the establishment of the National Road Transport Commission (NRTC) and Intergovernmental Agreement on Heavy Vehicles (1991).

A key impediment to Australia’s prosperity and our international competitiveness recognised in this reform process, was excessive indirect taxes on trucking. We can separately provide some of the key analysis which demonstrates the enormous benefits to Australia of removing excessive indirect tax burdens on trucking.

The Australian hire and reward trucking industry generates some 4.9% of GDP, comprises 31,810 fleets ranging from single truck owner drivers to large fleets of more than 100 trucks, directly employs some 219,000 people and moves 1.4 billion tonnes of freight per annum. This represents 71% of all freight carried in Australia.  There are a further 187,000 ancillary fleets.

There are currently approximately 80,000 trucking businesses registered for the on-road DAFGS, which has a budget of approximately $700 million per annum.

The on-road Diesel and Alternative Fuels Grants Scheme, which commenced on 1 July 2000, specifically addressed the issue of excessive fuel tax on trucking, which is the predominant mode of land freight transport in Australia. When combined with the removal of the wholesale sales tax on trucks and other business inputs through the introduction of the GST, it has delivered a great benefit to the Australian community, especially in regional Australia and the export sector, by enhancing international competitiveness via reduced transport costs.

The amount of the on-road grant is the result of the application of the principle of the benefits of removing tax on business inputs, the calculation of a heavy vehicle road user charge by the NRTC through its charges determination process, and the subtraction of this amount from the overall fuel excise. This process has been acknowledged by the Prime Minister and Treasurer. The on road diesel grant amount is currently 18.51 cents per litre, which is the amount remaining after subtracting the heavy vehicle road user charge of 20 cpl from the current excise on diesel fuel. The 20 cents remains with government as a road user charge. At the same time the ATA supported the rebate of the full amount of diesel excise to rail operators as it is used in off road use.

Key issues

Fundamentally, the Energy Grants Credits Scheme Bills are about fuel taxation. As was the case with the DAFGS legislation, the consideration of the development and uptake of cleaner fuels issues should be addressed in a parallel program.

The DAFGS was accompanied by a parallel set of measures contained in the Measures for a Better Environment (MBE) package, which has improved the environmental performance of the trucking industry through mandating progressive fuel and engine standards which harmonise with international (EC and US EPA) standards,  the payment of grants for alternative fuels to maintain price relativities,  the introduction of in-service emission standards for diesel powered vehicles, opportunities to convert diesel engines to gas fuel and provision of gas fuel infrastructure. These measures will be of on-going benefit in improving urban air quality.

We see it as vital that the steps being implemented in the MBE package have time to work through. Already these measures point to a significant reduction in emissions from trucks.  

Of course, we also acknowledge that further steps may be required. At this stage we see the principle policy instruments to effect further change as mainly lying with the Commonwealth via its Energy Task Force and with State Governments via their responsibilities for charging arrangements, and the implementation of in-service emissions and vehicle standards. The ATA will continue to support the general trend of improving the environmental performance of road transport.

The current Bills satisfy the Government’s and Opposition’s commitment to support the maintenance of benefits equivalent to the DAFGS in the EGCS. The Bill also clarifies the Government’s position on certain activities and addresses current administrative inconsistencies between the two schemes. 

Recommendation

That the Committee recognise that the EGCS, like the DAFGS, must continue to maintain benefits at the current levels that have underpinned Australia’s recent economic performance and recommend the passing the EGCS Bills into law well in advance of the 1 July deadline.

Yours sincerely,

Mike Almond

Chairman

Attachment: Testimonials

Testimonials
· "Boral Transport as the major road transport operator for the Coal Industry

in the Hunter Valley of NSW have used the DAFGS grant to assist our

customers remain competitive in a time of depressed prices in the World

market and maintain Coal as Australia's major export commodity"

Bob Angus, General Manager, Boral Transport

· “The importance of the DAFGS and its successor the EGCS is of paramount

importance to the client base we at Findlay Bulk Services serve.

We distribute bulk protein meal (a key ingredient in animal and poultry

feed) to clients spread across the Eastern States, from Far North Queensland

to South Australia, from distribution points in New South Wales.

Fuel is one of our largest costs, and so impacts directly, and significantly

on the production costs of food producers.

Should the value of the fuel grant be diminished it would have a severe

effect upon the operating costs and potentially the very viability of many

regional food producing industries who service both domestic and export

markets.”

Neil Findlay  MCIT  FAICD

Findlay Bulk Services
· “I would like to submit a short statement on the benefits from DAFGS to our community and my business. Our business carries farm machinery and general freight, on which our local community Albury/Wodonga is dependent. Road transport is our community’s major freight source, and there is a vast difference in the price of fuel between city and country. By my business being able to claim the DAFGS, it means that my customers are still competitive. Our local trucking community is about 2000 vehicles and any threat to remove the DAFGS would be detrimental to this community with flow on effects to our local economy.”

 

Doug McMillan D & P Haulage Pty Ltd Wodonga Victoria

· “As a large of user of road freight services within Australia, the ramifications of the carriers engaged on haulage assignments losing the Diesel and Alternative Fuel Grants Scheme in it’s present form would impact on Ridley Agriproducts ability to be a low cost producer of Animal nutrition. Ridley Agriproducts produce approximately 1.6 million tonnes of stockfeed per annum.  In order to do this we receive approx 1.6 million tonnes of raw materials to manufacture a range of products. Combined this is approx 3.2 million tonnes of goods presently carted in the majority by road transport.  The cost impact to our business, and that of our customers would be significant, and might threaten the viability of some operators.”

Richard Przygoda

Operations Logistics Manager

Ridley Agriproducts

Pakenham  Vic  3810

· ”Grainco is concerned that the abolition or change to the current "Diesel

Fuel and Energy Grant" will increase input and supply chain costs in the grain industry. The economics of production in the grain industry has for many years has been caught in a sever cost price squeeze. Any increase in input costs through increased freight costs to rural and regional areas, will aggravate this problem and competitive position of grain production in Australia to world markets.”

Rod Spalding

Logistic Manager - Road

Grainco Australia Toowoomba QLD 4350
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